

VOL. 8 NO.10. Pacific Lutheran University, November 13, 1970

New Hope Singers To Perform Here Sunday



See pages 8-9. . .

ROUNDTABLE

Harry Adams (physics) will represent the board of governors of Good Samaritan Hospital at the 10th annual meeting of the Washington State Hospital Board of Governors next Friday. . . Myra Baughman and Alice Napjus (both educ.) attended a state Methods Instructor Conference for teachers of English and speech in teacher training institutions this week. . . our sympathies to Mrs. Olaf Jordahl (he's retired physics prof.), whose sister, Gretchen Alwine, was killed recently in an auto accident. . .Lucille Johnson (Eng.) was in Walla Walla this week serving as consultant to the Washington State Department of Education on the State Teachers' Liaison Committee for Higher Education. . . Ted Karl (comm. arts) is a member of the Lutheran Church in America PNW Synod Commission on function and structure. The Commission held a joint meeting with the W. Canada Synod last week. . . our thanks to the members of the Board of Regents for the delicious smorgasbord they hosted Sunday eve at the University Center. . . and the brief program: wow!. . . Dean Richard Moe attended a meeting of the National Association of Summer Sessions in Portland Wednesday through Friday of last week. . . Janet Roberts is a new secretary in admissions. . .welcome, Janet. . .speaking of admissions, Jim Van Beek is recruiting (?) in Hawaii for two weeks; Al Perry and Bruce Alexander are in northern California. . . foot surgery has placed John Hansen (placement) on crutches temporarily. . . Seiichi Adachi (counseling) attended a meeting of the Washington State Psychological Association in Seattle last Friday. . . the history department is currently formulating plans for the proposed History Institute for Teachers as a part of its summer session program. . . Father Charles Walsh, professor of law at Gonzaga U., was on campus last Monday to talk with students interested in Gonzaga or the study of law in general. . .

* * * * *

THOUGHT FOR THE WEEK

Life is the childhood of our immortality --van Goethe

* * * * * *

BIRTHDAYS

Ann Walton November 19
Donna Dickason 20
Neale Nelson, Carolyn
Phillips and Dorothy
Cone 21

* * * * *

ARTIST SERIES PROGRAM FEATURES MARNI NIXON A program of classical and Broadway favorites will be presented by soprano Marni Nixon at PLU tonight, Nov. 13.

The second of four Artist Series offerings at PLU this season, the concert will be held in Olson Auditorium at 8:15 p.m.

Miss Nixon's program includes songs from "West Side Story", "The King and I", "Porgy and Bess", "My Fair Lady" and "Funny Girl." She has also planned a medley of Henry Purcell tunes arranged by John Edmunds and a series of classical numbers.

She will be accompanied by Henrietta Pelta.

The PLU Artist Series committee has announced that the Denver Symphony, due to conclude the series this spring, has cancelled its Northwest tour. To replace the attraction, the committee is inviting season ticket holders to attend the performance of the American Ballet Repertoire Co. Nov. 21 in Eastovld Auditorium at 8:15 p.m. (The date has been changed from Nov. 16).

In addition, they are negotiating now for a spring attraction to replace the scheduled Denver Symphony appearance.

Tickets for the Marni Nixon concert may be purchased at the University Center.

* * * * *

Warner LeRoy's "Between Two Thieves," a powerful drama about Jewish oppression that ran for more than a year on Broadway in the mid '50's, is being presented by the University Theatre at PLU this week.

The final performance will be held in Eastvold Auditorium, beginning at 8:15 p.m. Saturday, Nov. 14.

Director Bill Parker, assistant professor of communication arts in his first year at PLU, describes the play as a modern re-trial of Christ. It concerns a Jewish acting company traveling for 15 years asking the question of their audiences, "Why have we been persecuted for 2,000 years?"

The University Theatre presents two productions each academic year. "Bus Stop" is scheduled to be offered this spring.

Tickets for Saturday's performance are available at the University Center and at the door.

* * * * *

Sen. Warren G. Magnuson (D-Wash.) delivered the state of the union message at the opening joint session of Pacific Lutheran University's 22nd annual High School Congress last Friday.

FINAL UNIVERSITY
THEATRE PERFORMANCE
SATURDAY

22nd ANNUAL STUDENT CONGRESS HELD AT PLU The congress included representatives from 30 Washington High schools.

Senator Magnuson's address was based on items of legislation the student congressmen were to consider during the two-day session.

Major topics included U.S. involvement in both Southeast Asia and the Middle East, Congressional limitations on Presidential use of military power, direct popular election of the President, capital punishment and others.

Each of the representative schools sent two senators and a proportionate number of House representatives to the student congress. Most Pierce and King County High Schools as well as schools from throughout the state were represented.

* * * * *

ART EXHIBIT
OPENS IN
PLU GALLERY



The above woodcut, entitled "Bi th of Venus," is part of an exhibition entitled "Male a d Female," now on display in the PLU Gallery. The exhibition, which runs through Dec. 20, includes master prints and drawings created during the past 500 years, showing how artists have always used the human for as a source of inspiration.

* * * * *

Dr. Clarence Jacobs, assistant professor of physics at Pacific Lutheran University, has been awarded a research grant of \$10,975 by the Research Corporation of New York.

A Frederick Gardner Cottrell grant-in-aid administered by Research Corp., the stipend is intended for use in the

JACOBS RECEIVES RESEARCH GRANT



Dr. Jacobs

examining of crystal structures and determination of radiation damage and nuclear properties in those structures. Tungsten, hafnium and tantalum compounds will be under study.

According to Dr. Jacobs, the research has implications for the space industry as well as any other applications where high temperatures are involved.

The grant specifies that funds will be used in the academic and scientific program at PLU. The Research Corp. has disclaimed any proprietary rights to the findings.

Jacobs indicated that he selected this field of research "because it is very appropriate for undergraduates."

"We can involve students quite easily because the degree of specialized background is not as great as in some other fields," he said.

More than 80 percent of the grant will be used for the purchase of equipment, Jacobs indicated.

The professor's doctoral research in nuclear physics at the University of Iowa dealt with the discovery of radiation damage effects. His masters degree program at the University of Minnesota also dealt with study of nuclear physics.

A graduate of Concordia College, Moorhead, Minn., he is in his second year of teaching at PLU.

* * * * *

The Award Nominating Committee for the Regency Professorship under the chairmanship of Carl Fynboe of the Board of Regents wishes to remind you of your privilege to submit suggestions for their consideration.

Please refer to the Faculty Handbook, pp. 54-55, for information regarding elgibility and method of selection.

The deadline for submitting suggestions has been moved, for this year only, from Oct. 15 to Monday, Nov. 16, 5 p.m.

You may file your suggestions by letter addressed to Mr. Carl Fynboe, c/o Office of the Provost.

You will want to include whatever supporting data you feel will help the Committee give your candidate fair consideration.

COMMITTEE CONSIDERS REGENCY PROFESSORSHIP NOMINATIONS SOON ORTHOPEDIC GUILD SPONSORS ANNUAL FAMILY BAND CONCERT



The annual Family Band Concert, sponsored by the Parkland Orthopedic Guild, will be held Sunday, Nov. 22, in Eastvold Auditorium. Above, director Gordon Gilbertson with members of the band and Bradley Jay Rollins, a patient at Mary Bridge Children's Hospital. Mary Bridge receives the proceeds from the concert.

* * * * *

PLU's Faculty Wives Club is planning a Christmas Sale, to be held Saturday, Dec. 12, from 9 a.m. to 5 p.m. in the University Center.

Proceeds will go to the Faculty Wives' Scholarship Fund.

Donations of any of the following things will help make the sale a success: holiday season baked goods, ideas for small gift items and decorations, PEOPLE to help (approximately two hours) and special items -- one pound clean coffee tins with lids, jars with lids, old sheeting, candied fruit and nuts, and pine cones or unusual seed pods, holly, etc., for dried arrangements.

Please call Roberta Lowes at LE 1-3257, or bring donations to her home, 11922 "A" St. S.

* * * * * *

A total of \$4,408.56 has been contributed by United Good Neighbors by PLU this year, campus UGN chairman John Herzog reported this week.

FACULTY WIVES
CLUB PLANS
CHRISTMAS SALE

UGN CONTRIBUTIONS PASS \$4,400 MARK He expressed his gratitude, noting that the total represents a 44 percent increase over last year.

But he added, "If you still haven't contributed and you would like to, your contribution will be joyfully received!"

* * * * *

HEALTH SERVICE URGES CHEST X-RAYS SOON Pacific Lutheran University has instituted a policy in compliance with the Washington State law. The requirement states: "all employees who have any contact with students are required to have a chest x-ray at least once every two years." Those under 35 years of age who prefer, may meet the requirement through the tuberculin skin test.

The Health Center was notified Oct. 26 that the Mobile Chest X-Ray Unit had broken down and there is no unit available to come to the campus this year.

It is recommended, therefore, that personnel go directly to the County-City Building for their tuberculin test.

Tacoma-Pierce County Building Pierce County Health Department 11th and Tacoma Avenue Office No. 657 FU 3-3311, Ext. 355

Hours: 9 - 11 a.m. 1 - 4 p.m. Monday through Friday

The Health Center must have a current School Employee's Health Certificate on file by Jan. 1, 1971. The Tacoma-Pierce County Health Department will mail the certificate directly to the Health Service, so please inform them that you are an employee of PLU.

* * * * *

PLU PLANS DRUG SYMPOSIUM A student-sponsored drug symposium will be held at PLU Wednesday and Thursday, Nov. 18-19.

The two days of seminars, panels and discussions will feature experts on various aspects of drug use and misuse, among them Dr. Joel Fort of San Francisco, one of the country's leading experts on the topic.

* * * * *

MUSIC DEPT.
PRESENTS EVENING OF
CONTEMPORARY MUSIC

An "Evening of Contemporary Music (2)" will be held Wednesday, Nov. 18, in Eastvold Auditorium at 8:15 p.m.

The unusual program will feature approximately 25 students and faculty members in a series of contemporary and improvisational musical pieces.

The first number on the program is an improvisation entitled "Automobile" by Russell Peck, which includes soprano voice, flute, double bass and percussion.

"Kabop!", composed by PLU music professor David Robbins, features 14 instrumentalists. Robbins is producing the contemporary program for the second year.

Another improvisational work by Barney Childs, "Take Five," will follow the first intermission. This piece features horn, cello, flute, piano and percussion.

Solos by faculty members Jerry Kracht, clarinetist, and David Dahl, organist, open the second part of the program. Kracht's number is entitled "B,ab,b,it,t", by Donald Martino, and Dahl will play Charles Ives' "Variations on America."

The finale, the "biggie" according to Robbins, is a mixed media presentation of Luciano Berio's visage, with scenic lights, abstract staging, and set design by art faculty members Keith Achepohl and David Keyes.

The program is complimentary to the public.

* * * * *

The New Hope Singers, the world touring company from Southern California, will appear here in a musical variety program to be held on Nov. 15 at 8:15 p.m. in Olson Auditorium.

The eight singers and four instrumentalists are professional musicians from colleges and universities all over the United States.

Their fast-paced program has captured audiences all across the United States. Their show will include original material plus the latest pop tunes, rock classics, spirituals, folk adaptations and a few fun songs.

Currently the New Hope Singers are on a nine month tour of colleges and universities throughout the United States, Canada, and the Caribbean countries.

The New Hope Singers come with a fresh style and the real spirit of American youth, bringing new hope to young

NEW HOPE SINGERS TO PERFORM AT PLU SUNDAY people everywhere and making friends for the United States around the world

* * * * *

MRS: WIEGMAN
HOSTS LUNCHEON
POR REGENTS' WIVES





* * * * *

REMINDER

American Ballet Repertorie Company will perform here on Nov. 21. Artist Series tickets are good for this performance.

* * * * *

THANKSGIVING DINNER PLANS SET Why not have Thanksgiving dinner with PLU students on Th nksgiving Day? Turkey and all the trimmings will be served at the University Center Commons from 3-5 p.m. Thursday, Nov. 26.

President and Mrs. Eugene Wiegman and their family are among those planning to attend. Prices of meals will be announced later.

* * * * *

MUSIC MAN ASSISTS CARLSON IN PLU WRESTLING PROGRAM River City's "Music Man" built up quite a following and there's good reason to believe that PLU's answer to Robert Preston will do a similar sales job--for wrestling?

Head Football nd Wrestling Coach Roy Carlson announced today that Dave Schmidt, PLU's Manager of Musical Organizations, would assist in the grunt and groan sport and would coordinate the pre-season activities which overlap the football season.

Schmidt, a 28-year old St. Olaf graduate, was NCAA champion in the 177 pound division back in 1964. Compiling a 26-1 dual record and 51-6 overall, he was a finalist in the Olympic trials that year.

Formerly stationed at Fort Lewis, Schmidt was Army champion in the 198 pound bracket and finished second in inter-service competition in 1969.

LAST WEEK'S GRID SCORE

PLU 30 C OF I 21 The Lutes, who finished fifth in the Northwest Conference last year, have four lettermen returning.

* * * * *

WHO'S WHO ON CAMPUS (Board of Regents)

Top row: John Nelson, Dr. Eric Paulson, and Rev. Frank Ericksen; 2nd row: Conrad Peterson, Dr. Clarence Solberg, Rev. Duane Tollefson and Donald Cornell (sec.); 3rd row: Rev. Philip Natwick, Rev. Walton Burton, Victor Knutzen and Howard Scott; 4th row: Gerald Schimke, Galven Irby, and Carl Fynboe; 5th row: Dr. Kenneth Erickson, John Bustad and Dr. Paul Bondo; 6th row: Dr. A.J. Fjellman, Dr. Jesse Pflueger, and Melvin Knudson; 7th row: Mrs. Jesse Herbert,



Dr. Carl Bennett, Bill Christensen (students), Dr. Bill Giddings, (faculty), A. Dean Buchanan (treas.), Mrs. A. E. Aus, Rev. Glenn Husby, T. W. Anderson (vice-chairman), President Eugene Wiegman, Michael Dederer (chairman), Norman Fintel (visiting ALC rep.) and Chester Hansen.